
Florida 2011 – Trip Diary –
Part 3
Tuesday January 18 – We began the day  at Sizzler’s breakfast
buffet, again.  If you are noticing a pattern, you won’t be
surprised to see this in the diary for pretty much every day
of the week.  The prices there were great ($3.99 per adult and
kids were free!), the food wasn’t bad, and it left our group
full enough to sustain us until mid-afternoon, which saved us
a lot of money.  Today was Epcot day, and it was a great day –
the sun finally came out, and the temp was in the low 70s.  We
rode the usual favorites, and we got to take our daughter
Disney on my favorite Epcot ride Soarin’ for the first time
because she was finally tall enough – and she liked it!  Epcot
has a World Showcase which is an area set up like different
countries, so we took the ferry to Germany and walked to Japan
for their delicious snow cones.  We walked around the lake
through Morocco and Italy, and stopped in Norway and Mexico
for their boat rides which are very cool.  Someday I would
like to visit the countries in Epcot, sampling the ethnic
foods as I go – but that’s more of a retirement plan since the
kids would never go for that now!  Oh, and we ran into Stitch
in America!

After the day at Epcot, we sent the
little ones home with Grandma, and Hubby, Jamy and I attempted
to find a good place to eat dinner, but to our surprise, there
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weren’t  many  good  dinner  choices  left  at  10pm,  even  in
Orlando.  We ended up at Perkins – famished – and they were
out of most everything I asked for.  I stomached the sandwich
I got, which wasn’t very good, and Hubby was not too happy
with his salad.  We did end up with a box of Eclairs to go,
and those were pretty good  – well, what little of them we had
anyway once the kids got a hold of them.  Our friend Derek
arrived that night while we were sleeping, so our next day
would see one more joining our group…

Wednesday January 19 – Breakfast at Sizzler (did you think I
was exaggerating about eating there every day?), then on to
the Magic Kingdom where we spent a fun-filled day.  We learned
that there is an expansion planned and under construction to
double the size of Fantasyland, so we are looking forward to
seeing  that  on  a  future  visit.   Splashwater  Falls  was
undergoing maintenance (usually does in January when we go,
but this is a small price to pay for ideal weather and low
crowds  – BEST time to visit Orlando!!), but we enjoyed the
classics like Big Thunder Mountain Railroad (and little Disney
liked this one, even though it is a roller coaster!), Jungle
Cruise, Haunted Mansion, Pirates of the Caribbean, and Hubby’s
and my personal favorite that many others find to be lame, 
The Carousel of Progress.  We skipped out on Space Mountain
this time, mainly because the kids wouldn’t have liked it, and
we don’t find that its long wait it worth it for a herky-jerky
outdated  roller  coaster.   If  you  are  into  indoor  roller
coasters in the dark, I’ve always liked the Aerosmith one at
Disney’s MGM, er, Hollywood Studios, although  we never find
that park worth the time for a visit since there isn’t much
there.  And King’s Island in Mason Ohio outside of Cincinnati
has a SUPER dark coaster called Flight of Fear.  But back in
Orlando,  the  People  Mover  ride  in  the  Magic  Kingdom,  an
elevated train-type ride that goes all around Tomorrowland,
treated us to a one-of-a-kind glimpse inside Space Mountain –
with the lights on!!  The People Mover travels into the Space
Mountain building, but usually you can only see the glowing
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streaks of the ride trains as they zip past.  Because of a
ride malfunction, the lights in the building were on, so we
got an insider’s view of all the tracks and trains which was
pretty cool!!  After the Magic Kingdom, Derek, Chris and I
took the two oldest kids to Fun Spot to try the extreme go-
karts, but it didn’t go over so well.  The oldest hated them,
and she made me go putt-putt-putt all the way up the spiral
and around the track – that was not fun; I’m more pedal-to-
the-metal!  But we all took a spin on the bumper cars, and
that was some great old-fashioned family fun that everyone was
able to enjoy.

Thursday January 20 – Breakfast at Sizzler (every day – told
ya!), then on to our second day at Universal, this time with
Derek, although we lost one because by now, Jamy’s back pain
was so bad that he had to stay in the rental house and relax
all day.   Thankfully it did not rain this time, and we had a
wonderful day.  It was a bit chilly, but we couldn’t resist
the urge to ride Bluto’s Barges 3 (or was it 4?  I can’t
remember) times in a row –  we were drenched!  Smarter ones in
our group (Derek and Grandma) opted to stay out and stay dry,
but those of us who got off soaked (and shivered) had a
blast.  It’s a large round boat that’s propelled down a raging
river of rapids; every time it dips, the riders on that side
get drenched by a wave that cascades over the wall of the
boat.  Then there are waterfalls and waterspouts – it’s so
much fun to bond with the strangers in your boat as you take
turns  laughing  over  who  gets  soaked  and  who  dodges  the
torrents of water – whether everyone speaks English or not,
there is bonding in the boat!  Next it was on to the Wizarding
World of Harry Potter, and I think I talked about this earlier
in this diary – it’s amazing; that’s all I need to repeat.  We
went on the Forbidden  Journey ride again, this time with
Derek, and he really liked it.  Unfortunately, they decided
that Sammie had shrunk an inch or two since Monday, and she no
longer met the height requirement, so she had to wait in the
child swap room – which is actually quite entertaining because



they  have the old Harry Potter movies playing, and I had
forgotten how young Harry Potter (actor Daniel Radcliffe) was
when the movies began.
After Universal, we went to the McDonald’s largest Playplace
where the kids had a blast.  Grandma stayed with them while
Hubby, Derek and I went to the Titanic attraction I’ve always
wanted to see.  Unfortunately, our adventure was a bit marred
when Hubby was pulled over and ticketed for U-turn in a No U-
turn intersection.  In our opinion, it should have been a
warning  – clearly we were tourists, it was an honest mistake,
he didn’t do  it when there was oncoming traffic present so no
one was in direct danger, and of the 3 people in the car, not
one of us saw the (supposed) no U-turn sign.  Personally, I
think  Orlando should treat their tourists a little more like
the guests that they are, especially considering how much
money  the average tourist brings into their local economy. 
Also, they seemed to milk us for every penny – the ticket
itself was very expensive, and because we were from out of
town, we couldn’t even show up to traffic court and contest
the ticket, not to mention that when we returned home, we were
bombarded with offers of traffic school via mail, which showed
that they were looking for even more money by selling our info
to these traffic schools so they could bombard us with ads.  A
frustrating  episode  in  our  otherwise  super  vacation,  but
that’s enough – traffic ticket tangent over!
So back to the Titanic exhibit…  I’ve always wanted to see it,
but  it’s  quite  pricey,  and  we  were  always  nervous  about
spending so much on trying something new that we didn’t even
know would be worth the cost or not.  So enter Groupon –
before we left, there was a Groupon for Titanic, and we got
it.  It kind of obligated us to fitting this in since we
already had tickets, but with the money we saved on Groupon,
it was worth it.  And, we even made it on time, getting pulled
over and all!  Upon entry, each visitor gets a little card
with the name and info of a Titanic passenger, and one of the
rooms at the end of the tour has a wall with all the names of
the passengers on it.  The lights go down, and the names of



the passengers who survived stay bold while the names of those
who perished are hollow, so you can see if “your” passenger
made it.  Mine survived, which I had guessed correctly because
she  had  been  a  first  class  passenger.   Our  tour  guide
(portraying the famous Titanic personality “Unsinkable” Molly
Brown) was very knowledgeable about all things Titanic, but
our friend Derek’s passenger card stumped her – the name on
his card was half-solid, half-hollowed, so we don’t know if he
made it through the ill-fated voyage or not.  But overall, it
was a lot of fun, and a well spent hour or two.  I’ve always
been  a Titanic buff (excluding the movie which I feel really
commercialized, cheapened, and capitalized on the tragedy and
the great loss of life involved – enough about that), so this
museum was right up my alley.  There were re-creations to see
and explore (a first class cabin, the deck, which they had
even chilled to provide an example of the actual temperature
that night, and the grand staircase, see picture below), as
well as actual artifacts recovered from the bottom of the
ocean, like dishes.  There was room after room of signs to
read and pictures to look at, and as much as I don’t like the
movie, they even had a few costumes and props from it which
were interesting to see.  Among my favorite parts of the
exhibit:  the hall of newspapers, which had newspaper editions
reporting the disaster in 1912 from all over the country,
complete with early 20th century advertisements and other news
articles.
I  also  found  this  quite  remarkable:   it  was  an  ordinary
cooler, and the exploration staff autographed it and put it
down at the bottom of the ocean where the Titanic now lies.  I
forgot how long it was there, but it’s not nearly as long as
the remains of the ship have been there, and this is what the
ocean pressure did to it:



Interesting as it may be, it is a
sad representation of what will happen to the remains of the
luxury liner itself.  Scientists estimate that it won’t last
more than 50 additional years if people don’t find a way to
salvage it and bring it up for study.

Hubby and I in front of the
actual sized re-creation of
the  Titanic's  Grand
Staircase

After Titanic, we stopped at Dippin’ Dots, but it was our only
taste of the delicious ice creamish treat for this trip, and I
was SO disappointed to find out they discontinued my favorite
flavor of Dippin’ Dots:  Root Beer Float.  �
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Florida 2011 – Trip Diary –
Part 2
Sunday January 16 – We drove over to Congo River mini golf to
try to feed the gators they have there, which never works out
because it’s usually too cold in January for the cold-blooded
gators  to  care  much  about  eating,  and  this  time  was  no
exception.  But we spent a long time just watching the gators
and their habitat-mate turtles climbing around and over each
other, getting in and out of the water – kind of like a free
little zoo exhibit.  My kids are too little to enjoy or let us
enjoy playing mini-golf, so we went to Sizzler for an all-you-
can eat lunch buffet.  We spent the afternoon relaxing at the
house so Hubby could watch the Chicago Bears game and the kids
could swim, and we even took a dip ourselves at half-time. 
For dinner, we went to Medieval Times, which is a dinner show
– it is SO fun!!!  Everyone is seated around an arena, and the
audience eats a Medieval-style feast while watching a show
complete with horse, knights, and jousting.  You are assigned
a seat in a certain color section (we were green – note the
crown in the picture below), and you cheer on your color
knight in the jousting and games  – it’s a blast!!

After watching the knights duke it
out, Grandma took the kids back to the house and we took Jamy
on the extreme go-karts at Fun Spot.  The track called The
Vortex is wicked; you wind up and around 3 or 4 times until
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you reach the top, and it’s strange to be up so high in a go-
kart.  But you don’t really have time to think about that,
because there is a steep drop down, followed by a couple of
hairpin /  bowl-like turns that you have to  navigate as
driver of the kart!  Super fun, though not for everyone.  We
thought this is what caused Jamy’s back injury that ended up
plaguing his trip, but turns out it was something else.  And
we took our daughters on these go-karts later in the week –
with helmets of course –  and our oldest hated them and
wouldn’t let me use the accelerator; it was SO frustrating!! 
Our daredevil 6-year-old Sammie loved it though, and I found
her to be a passenger more willing to go my speed – pedal to
the metal!!

Monday January 17 – We ate breakfast at Sizzler at their
breakfast buffet, and then headed out to Universal Studios as
planned despite the dire forecast of rain all day, and the
weathermen were not mistaken.  It was like a monsoon when we
arrived, and scarcely let up all day.  Many of the rides at
Universal are indoor, but Hubby and I did take a bit of a
gamble (and lost) when we got in line for the new Rip Ride
Rockit coaster.  They had to shut the ride down when they saw
lightning, and wouldn’t you know it, we were first in line! 
After investing that much time waiting, we really didn’t want
to get out of line, but the kids were waiting with Grandma and
Jamy, so we called them to see if they were ok and able to
stay dry.  We waited probably about 20 minutes, and it was fun
to try to read the different hand signals and procedures the
staff was doing to see if we would get to ride soon or not. 
Finally, they opened the coaster, and we were first –  test
rats.  This coaster looks more intimidating than it is, mostly
because the first lift is straight up, face pointed at the
sky, your back is parallel to the ground.  Other than that,
it’s a pretty lame coaster; the best thing about it is that
you get to choose a song to listen to while you’re on it, and
your song choice plays in the speakers behind your head.  I
chose “Devil Went Down to Georgia” which made a very good



coaster theme song, but the coaster was so tame that I was
able to do some air-fiddling along to the song.  I heard Hubby
beside me rocking out to Gloria Gaynor’s I Will Survive, and
that seemed like fun too, but I wasn’t about to wait in line
again for this ride.  The other thing that stank about the Rip
Rockit is the rain – riding a coaster in the rain is not a lot
of fun.  The rain pelts your face; it hurts and you can’t see
anything, so it takes a lot of the fun out of it.  And oh
yeah, this is how soggy we looked when we were done riding:

Most of us made the best of the
rain; after all, where we were from in Ohio the weather was
sub-zero, so rainy 50’s still felt good to us.  Our oldest was
not  a  happy  camper,  however,  and  she  soon  grew  tired  of
walking around in the rain, even though Grandma splurged and
bought the kids ponchos – I didn’t think to bring any, but
maybe I will next time.  It never does the all-day-rain thing
in Florida!  It usually rains or storms for less than an hour
and then the sun comes back out so we were unprepared for the
all day down-pour.  But seriously, how could Universal be
anything but fun?  Even though the rain slowed us down a bit,
we were still able to catch our first glimpse of the Wizarding
World of Harry Potter – it was very cool!!

Hogwarts castle was amazing, and I guess I must have misplaced
the picture I made Hubby take of me in Hogsmeade, which was
beautiful  at  night.   We  got  some  Butterbeer,  and  it  was
yummier than the version we attempted at one of our game
nights here in Ohio.  The Wizarding World has 3 rides, and we
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only had time to get on The Forbidden Journey on this day –
that’s the one inside the castle.  While you wait in line,
there is plenty to see – it looks like you are on the movie
set except better because it doesn’t look like a set – it
looks real!  The portraits move and talk, and there are 3D
projections of Harry, Ron, and Hermione that look like real
people.  As you wind around the corridors of the castle, you
get to explore many scenes straight from the books and movies:
Dumbledore’s office, Gryffindor common room – even the Sorting
Hat makes an appearance!  And the ride itself is amazing!!  If
you are a Harry Potter fan, this area is a must-see!!  Though
we did have a slight oopsie – while trying to rush over to the
Harry Potter World before the park closed, we skipped lunch,
so now we were cold, wet, and hungry.  It would have been ok,
except that once we snaked throughout the corridors of the
Hogwarts castle, we learned that the Forbidden Journey ride
was down.  After waiting in the dark hallway listening to the
Sorting  Hat  give  his  spiel  over  and  over  and  on  empty
stomachs, we had had it – especially grumpy oldest who, if you
remember, was not happy with  the day at Universal in the rain
to begin with.  Our torturous wait in the hallway of Hogwarts
became so irritating that I wished my husband had bought the
flaming wallet we had seen at the magic show – so we could
throw it at the Sorting Hat, flames and all!  �

We did finally get on the ride, and it was awesome, but my
oldest neglected to try it –  she doesn’t like anything faster
or more thrilling than the Scrambler.  As I said, the ride was
amazing,  so  now  we  were  all  famished  after  a  day  at
Universal.  But being budget-conscious we wanted to leave the
parks before finding dinner, though I must confess: I was so
hungry that the idea of the ‘whopper bar’ on Universal’s City
Walk that had turned my stomach that very morning was actually
sounding quite good after a day walking around in the rain! 
We ended up at Denny’s, which is a place I hadn’t been to in
probably over a decade, and while the food wasn’t great, it
sufficed.



(to be continued in part 3)

 

Florida 2011 – Trip Diary –
Part 1
Friday January 14 – We left our hometown about 4:40pm after
loading the car, getting kids’ school stuff stashed for the
week off, the gas tank filled up, and some snacks from the
drive-thru for the kids.  I noted the dashboard temp at 20°F. 
Around  8pm,  we  found  a  Goldstar  Chili  to  stop  at  in
Westchester, a suburb of Cincinnati – we love to stop for
Cincy chili and coneys!  We took about an hour there, giving
the little ones some time to run off some steam since there
weren’t many people there that time of night.  Luckily we
asked first and that’s how we learned that the McDonald’s
Playland across the street had been removed – otherwise we
would have taken 4 kids into the Playplace-shaped McDonald’s
and had much disappointment to contend with.  Dinner went
well, despite the waitress’ well-meaning attempt to reward our
cute kids with balloons – helium balloons.  Really, lady?  4
helium balloons to add to the 6 people and the 6 people’s
week’s worth of luggage in the mini-van about to trek 1000
miles?  So we managed to sneak out of the restaurant with only
2  balloons,  and  one  popped  right  after  we  got  on  the
expressway – thankfully it wasn’t too distracting to driver
Hubby or we would have all been in trouble.  That last balloon
made it all the way down to Florida with us, and it bopped
around our rental house for the rest of the week until I
“forgot” to pack it for the trip home.  After the Goldstar
stop, the kids bedded down for the night, and they were all
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out by 10:30 – not bad, not bad at all!!  I had such a great
time talking with Hubby and keeping him company as we drove
down the country together that I didn’t want to go to bed, but
I made myself try for some shut-eye around 2:30am.  I do
really like the schedule we’ve made for these long drives to
Florida, but there is just one downside – the most beautiful
part of our trip, the winding drives through the breathtaking
Tennessee mountains, is always done during the night when we
cannot see anything outside but the lights of the towns in the
valleys far below.  Hubby (and me) arrive in Florida tired,
but the kids are well rested, and this is a way to break up
the monotony of a 20+ hour car ride for those kids.

Saturday January 15 – We all woke up around 6:30am when we
stopped for gas; I can’t remember where we were.  But the kids
were in good moods, and the sunrise was beautiful.  Since the
south was just coming out of a cold snap at this time, the air
had an odd smell to it – a hard-to-describe tropical-climate-
frozen-over kind of smell.  The kids awoke in wonderful moods,
and we ate up all the miles we could until we began to get
hungry for breakfast.  We decided to stop first for breakfast
and then head to the beach since we had made the extra 90
minute jaunt over to the coast to visit while we were in the
area.  We chose St. Augustine Florida since it’s coastal, and
I had been there as a kid and kind of wanted to see it again. 
But when we got off the expressway, there was no place for a
family  breakfast.   The  Shoney’s  that  was  on  the  roadside
attraction sign had turned into a Chinese buffet, and even if
we decided to stomach Chinese food for breakfast, they were
not open at 8 in the morning.  So we headed east to the coast,
and we found St. Augustine to be somewhat of a ghost town. 
There were shuttered buildings and for lease signs everywhere;
it was sad.  There seemed to be 2 sections to the city,
however,  and  while  the  one  section  was  full  of  shuttered
attractions, empty storefronts and loiterers, the ‘original’
part of St. Augustine was bustling and beautiful.  Hoards of
people were walking around the streets near the quaint shops,



and  we  found  our  first  glimpse  of  the  ocean  beyond  the
Castillo de San Marcos.  We weren’t able to stay long since
everyone was starving and St. Augustine does not seem to have
any family-type restaurants (mostly seafood and steak here),
but we did get to glimpse some of the oldest city in the
United States and marvel at the narrow streets as we tried to
find our way out.  We got back on I-95 and exited miles south;
near Palm Bay, I think – everyone was SO hungry at this point
I wasn’t paying much attention to where we were, just that
there was food nearby.  The Golden Corral here was excellent
and satisfied our hunger pangs quite well.  And I have to 
note  how  incredibly  amazing  those  hungry,  tired  kid
behaved!!!  All they wanted was to get to the beach, and they
were SO hungry, but they were SO patient while we looked for
food  – unbelievable!!  Next it was time to find a beach, so
we  drove  east  and  found  a  nice  place  where  we  had  been
before.  It’s a minimal $2 toll to get over a bridge and to
the coast, but well worth it since there is ample parking and
shelters with bathrooms and showerheads to get the sand off.

We had a great time at the beach, even if it was cold (I think
in the 50s – I’m writing this so long after it’s hard to
remember!) and the locals were walking along the coastline
wearing hats and gloves while we were wading.  The kids LOVED
the beach, but we got cold and very tired since we were on
minimal sleep, so we threw everyone into the car; most of the
kids were half-dressed.  At this point, all we wanted to do
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was get to our rental house in Orlando, and we were so excited
when we spotted Orlando’s familiar landmarks along the I-4
corridor.  But we had one stop to make – Downtown Disney to
check how many Disney World tickets we had left – you can’t do
this over the phone anymore.  Downtown Disney was MOBBED and
we were a bit discouraged, but then again, we go through this
every time we take a trip to Florida- we think it’s crowded
down there, but everything ends up ok.  This year was quite
crowded comparatively, so we asked a Disney cast member, and
they summed  it up in one word, “Brazilians.”  After she said
that, looking around, there were a lot of Brazilians, I guess
because in January it’s their summer vacation since they are
in  the  southern  hemisphere.   But  anyway,  my  husband  was
walking around Downtown Disney, trying to find our ticket
info, and things had been so crazy when we dropped him off,
that he got out of the car without his shoes (remember he was
on  0  hours  of  sleep!).   So  he’s  walking  around  Downtown
Disney, confused, shoeless, and smelling like the ocean –
people are staring, some are laughing.  Then he realizes – his
toenails are painted!!  He had promised our 6 year old a week
before that if she was good about getting up and going to
school  in  the  morning  for  a  whole  week,  she  could  paint
Daddy’s toenails.  We and some random strangers had a good
laugh about that.

We left Downtown Disney, and we were SO anxious to get to the
house  we  made  a  beeline  straight  for  it  except  for  one
problem  – we were an hour early for check-in.  So we headed
back to the tourist area (Irlo Bronson Highway), and we looked
for some timeshare presentations to sign up for.  Don’t get me
wrong, it’s not that we  like to do timeshare presentations,
but we’ve gotten great at saying no, and Hubby and I used to
make little games we’d play (insert funny random word in the
conversation, things like that) that would make the 2-3 hours
fly by.  Plus they would feed you and pay you for your time,
so we recovered some of our vacation expenses that way. 
Little did we know that the Orlando vacation scene is changing



– timeshare presentations are no longer a dime a dozen;  in
fact, we never found one that paid enough to be worth our
time.

So we’re trying to kill an hour before we could get to the
house, and we make a stop at the gift shop when we realize
that most of the kids are not even dressed.  So I open the
back of the van, and everything that we had just haphazardly
thrown in the back when we left the beach tumbles out –
including our bag of collected seashells.  So I’m picking up
the seashells from the parking lot, one by one, and since I
was half asleep, I didn’t really notice what I was doing until
I heard, “Uh, Mom…”  I look in my hand, and I had picked up a
couple of someone’s old discarded cigarette butts!!  Having
had barely any sleep, I lost it then, and I laughed with the
kids until I cried.

We pulled ourselves together and made it back to the house,
which was finally ready – YAY!!!  Hubby took the kids in the
pool while I unloaded and unpacked – I was happy to do this
chore without little ones underfoot, and their behavior on the
long drive was so incredibly stellar that they deserved a
swim.  In a couple of hours, some of our fellow vacationers
arrived (my mom and our friend Jamiahsh), and we headed out
for some stuffed Chicago style pizza at Giordano’s.  We have
had  the  question,  why  go  all  the  way  to  Florida  to  get
Chicago-style pizza, but it was YUMMY and we had gotten a
Groupon for it which saved us money.

After that, Hubby and I went out together while the kids
stayed with Grandma and Jamy, but we didn’t do much  – we were
still  looking  (in  vain)  for  timeshare  presentations  to
attend.  We went to  Old Town, which is an area in Orlando set
up like an old-fashioned midway.  There are blocks of little
shops – and bars, which were overflowing this Saturday night
with intoxicated people- and carnival and thrill rides at
either end of the strip of shops.  We normally have fun at Old
Town, but I don’t think we will be going back on a Saturday



night- definitely wasn’t for kids.

(continued in part 2, a more abbreviated version!)

Florida 2011
Well, I’ve been back in town from a glorious family vacation
to Florida for a few days now, and realistically, I guess I
could say that I’m getting back on  track.  But catching up is
going so slowly, and it’s easy to feel overwhelmed and like
I’ll never be done.  But you know what?  With 4 small children
in the house, I NEVER feel caught up on the to-dos, even when
I don’t leave town, so what does it matter if I took a week
and a half off?  It was great!  Eventually I’ll get around to
posting an in-depth trip diary – these have come in such handy
when I go back to find the name of a restaurant we visited or
certain  info  about  the  trip;  it’s  fun  for  reminiscence
purposes too.  For now, I will just post a small run-down of
the 20-hour drive from Florida to Ohio which illustrates the
dramatic temperature decrease we endured between the south and
the north.  There will be more to come later, I promise, so
please don’t forget about me and my little blog.

Sat Jan 22:
Orlando FL = 58 degrees at noon
GA / FL state line = 48 degrees at 5:20pm
Atlanta GA = 34 degrees at 10:15pm

Sun Jan 23:
Chattanooga, TN = 24 degrees at 12:30am
TN/KY border = 18 degrees at 2:45am
Van Wert/Paulding County borders, nw Ohio = NEGATIVE 8 degrees
at 7:45am

https://www.tangents.org/travel/florida-2011/


BRRRrrrrrr!!!!!

FIVE MORE DAYS!!
Only FIVE more days until we leave for a family vacation to
warm sunny Florida!!  Making this one even better than most
are extended family and friends that are able to meet us down
there.  The kids (and us!!) could not be more excited!!!

I just have to figure out how to get 6 people and all the
stuff that goes along with 2 adults and 4 kids into a mini-van
and keep us sane for a  20+ hour car trip and one again on the
way back…  Every time we take a big vacation I worry about it,
every time it goes better than I could have imagined.  Not
going  to  make  that  mistake  this  time;  I  am  just  SO
appreciative  and  happy  to  be  going!   Thank  you  God  for
blessing  my  family  with  such  a  fun  opportunity  for  some
togetherness!!!

Much work ahead of me this week, but the most fun kind of
work: preparing-for-a-vacation work!!!

CAN’T WAIT!!!

Vacation Diary – Chapter Five
Thursday, October 23, 2008 – Started off the day at Golden
Corral for breakfast again, and then we stopped at a Wi-Fi
place so my husband could download the Chicago Bears game from
the previous Sunday because the internet was too slow in our

https://www.tangents.org/travel/five-more-days/
https://www.tangents.org/travel/vacation-diary-chapter-five/


condo to do anything.  That’s a good thing though, I wasn’t
able to check email all week and it was nice to take a break
from bad news on cnn.com and the real world.  We were lucky
enough that it didn’t rain during our trip to Florida until
this day when we were already done with the parks. It really
didn’t rain much, just a little drizzle, and even though the
day was overcast, we spent much of it at the two pools in our
condo complex, followed by a nap while my husband juggled the
kids, the Bears game, and his own nap.  We then went to our
favorite flea market place and let the girls spend their money
that Grandma had given them.  NOTE FOR NEXT YEAR – the
souvenir shopping was kind of a mistake. Sammie (4 year old)
wanted to be impulsive with her money, and we got tired of
telling her to wait to spend it. Finally she was allowed to
buy something, and then she saw other things she wanted after
she was out of money. She also spent the rest of the trip
whining and pitching fits about wanting the same souvenirs
that her older sister Taylor had picked out. Disney’s (2 year
old) idea of “shopping” was running around and picking up
things she wanted and playing with them, so overall, I would
not recommend the souvenir shopping for kids this age; if we
go back within a year or two, we’re going to skip this aspect
of the trip.  If they earn spending money for next time, maybe
we’ll pick out something for them with it!

Dinner that night was interesting.  My husband has wanted to
take me to a Japanese restaurant for awhile, so we decided to
try a place called Kabuki.  I was always under the impression
that Japanese food would be like Chinese food, but I was
wrong.  We sat at a “cooking table”, which is where the chef
comes and does little tricks and stunts with the food and
cooking utensils while he cooks right in front of you.  At
first, I was a little nervous about this because we were
seated with a couple from a country called Luxembourg, and
having strangers at our table was a little nerve-wracking
because my kids can be wild at the dinner table at times. 
Everything was fine; the kids were really entertained by the



chef’s show.  Better yet, they were mindlessly eating their
food  without  thinking  to  complain  about  it  or  ask  for
something else.  And the couple from Luxembourg took pictures
and later emailed them to me – check it out:

Overall, I liked the Japanese food experience – taste and show
–  and I would recommend it to others if it’s something you’ve
never tried before.  As you can see, our chef was not Japanese
– the guy from Luxembourg predicted that and recommended we
retry the experience with a Japanese chef.

 

Miss Kasandra Scarlet Did It
In The Spa With The Dumbell
The classic board game Clue is getting a makeover.  Sure,
there’s been lots of variations of it over the years; among
them Simpsons Clue, Disney’s Haunted Mansion Clue, Dvd Clue,
and Clue Jr.  But now they are giving the game a more modern
look by changing characters, weapons, and rooms.  Here are
some of the changes:

https://tangents.org/4/files/2008/11/kabuki-restaurant.jpg
https://www.tangents.org/uncategorized/miss-kasandra-scarlet-did-it-in-the-spa-with-the-dumbell/
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 – Colonel Mustard is now Jack Mustard, a former football
player
 – Professor Plum is now Victor Plum, a billionaire video game
designer
 – Mr. Green is now Jacob Green, an African-American
 – New Rooms: theater, spa and guest house
 –  Weapons:  Hasbro  replaced  the  lead  pipe,  revolver  and
wrench with a dumbbell, trophy and poison
 – Each of the characters has a special sleuthing power

Hmm, I’m not so sure about this.  I tend to like things the
way they are.  I’ve played both versions of a few board games
that  have  been  modernized,  like  Pay  Day  and  Life,  and  I
strongly prefer the original versions.  I guess we’ll have to
see, although it will probably be a long time before I try the
new Clue because I buy my games at the thrift store.  The only
way the new Clue will get to the thrift store super quick is
if it really stinks!


